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September 17, 1993 

The .Bonorable .JnsephR....Biden, .Jr. 
Chairman, Subcommittee on European Affairs 
Committee on Foreign Relations 
United States Senate 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

In response to your questions, we are providing information 
regarding the executive branch's proposal to consolidate 
U.S. international broadcasting activities. As you are 
aware, we have been reviewing the cost and other issues 
related to the proposed consolidation. This information 
supplements and updates the briefings we provided your 
staff in July. 

While the lack of a detailed plan for the consolidation 
prohibits us from developing exact cost and savings 
estimates, we nevertheless address your questions about (1) 
whether operating Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL) 
as an office within the United States Information Agency, 
would be less expensive than retaining a private 
corporation (see enclosure I), (2) whether the costs of 
downsizing and federalizing RFE/RL could exceed $130 
million (see enclosure II), and (3) whether the Office of 
Management and Budget's (OMB) estimates of RFE/RL's and the 
Voice of America's (VOA's) administrative support costs 
appear accurate (see enclosure III). We have addressed 
your other questions in these responses. 

We conducted this review from April 1993 to September 1993 
and reviewed documents, and met with officials from RFE/RL; 
the U.S. Information Agency; the Board for International 
Broadcasting; and the Office of Management and Budget. We 
based termination costs on the OMB assumption that RFE/RL 
would cease to exist as of September 30, 1995, and would 
continue to meet its personnel and contractural obligations 
until then. Regarding the President's consolidation plan, 
estimates of the cost of downsizing were based on 
information available as of June 1993. 
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We hope this information is helpful as you consider the 
executive branch's proposal. If you have any questions, 
please call me on (202) 512-4128. The major contributors 
to this report are Charles Schuler, Assistant Director; 
Joan M. Slowitsky, Evaluator-in-Charge; Julie Hirshen and 
Jean Fox, Evaluators; and John Butcher, Adviser. 

Sincerely yours, 

Joseph E. Kelley ’ 
Director-in-Charge 
International Affairs Issues 

Enclosures - 3 
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ENCLOSURE I ENCLOSURE I 

Question 1. In a paper summarizing an oral briefing 
presented by GAO, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) 
asserts that "GAO staff has definitely stated that there is 
no question that operating Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty 
(RFE/RL) as an office within the United States Information 
Agency (USIA) would be less expensive than retaining a 
private corporation in the out-years. GAO has not found 
that RFE/RL grantee status would be less costly in the long 
term." .Does.GAO a.gree with these assertions? 

GAO does not agree with these assertions. With.the 
information currently available it is not possible to , 
determine whether retaining RFE/RL as a grantee or 
federalizing the entity would be the more cost effective 
approach during the life of surrogate broadcasting to 
Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union. The following 
outstanding procedural, personnel, and administrative 
issues must be resolved. 

PROCEDURE TO FEDERALIZE RFE/RL WILL IMPACT COSTS 

While federalization as a concept may be easy to envision, 
the actual conversion may in fact be difficult. The 
approach and procedures for converting RFE/RL, whose main 
operations are located in Germany, into an office in the 
United States Information Agency, have not been determined. 
We have calculated that it would cost more than $200 
million to liquidate RFE/RL as a company, including 
terminating all employees, closing all facilities, paying 
all contractual obligations, and liquidating all remaining 
assets and liabilities. We do not know which of these 
expenses would be incurred if the company were converted to 
a federal agency. For example, an RFE/RL financial officer 
believes that the company has a contractual obligation to 
pay all severance and pension to employees even if they are 
retained in the federalized entity. On the other hand, 
there has not been a determination on whether the Federal 
government could assume RFE/RL's future pension liability 
if the company does not have to immediately make these 
payments. 

Additionally, the executive branch has not determined what 
languages it will broadcast and thus what facilities will 
be needed to carry out the international broadcasting 
mission. It is possible that through the process of 
federalization, the United States could lose access to 
RFE/RL transmitter sites and its 75 shortwave frequencies 
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ENCLOSURE I ENCLOSURE I 

in Germany since the transmitting licenses with RFE/RL 
state they are "not-transferable." In addition, RFE/RL has 
been operating in Spain without a formal agreement since 
1976, and it is unclear how the Spanish government would 
react if the U.S. government, rather than a private 
corporation, began operating the transmitting facilities. 
Thus, a possible result of federalization is that the 
United States could (1) lose access to potentially . . . -&3mxxJic .t sgfacilities or (2) incur additional 
costs, such as increased rent, t6 retain these facilities 
under the auspices of the U.S. government, if it was 
allowed to operate the facilities. 

PERSONNEL SAVINGS ATTRIBUTABLE TO 
FEDERALIZATION COULD BE LESS THAN ANTICIPATED 

The executive branch believes that substantial personnel 
savings could be achieved by federalizing RFE/RL. U.S. 
officials informed us that these savings would be achieved 
by (1) reducing RFE/RL's workforce and mission, and (2) 
reducing the per capita costs of RFE/RL employees by 
placing them in the U.S. federal service, and consolidating 
RFE/RL engineering and some administrative functions within 
USIA in Washington, D.C. 

Reduction in Personnel Primary Source of Savings 

The executive branch anticipates that the greatest savings 
would be realized through the reduction in RFE/RL personnel 
strength. This reduction would occur primarily through the 
elimination of several broadcast languages, removal of some 
activities in Europe, and consolidation of RFE/RL's 
engineering department with the Voice of America (VOA) in 
Washington, D.C. These actions could be taken regardless 
of whether or not RFE/RL is federalized. 

There is potential for additional savings. For example, we 
were informed that OMB plans to eliminate a number of 
RFE/RL executive and administrative positions in Germany 
and Washington, D.C., and shift these functions to USIA. 
Furthermore, we understand that the executive branch is 
currently considering what budget and finance positions can 
be eliminated. However, because it has not detailed how 
many positions will be eliminated, we are unable to assess 
the impact on costs or savings. 
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Significant Per Capita Savings May Not 
Immediately Materialize 

Significant per capita savings might not be achieved for 
some time. The administration's proposed legislation 
states that all RFE/RL employees who are permanent 
employees as of September 30, 1995, would be placed in the 
excepted service and that "to the extent permitted by law, 

.-ccmpensti~, benefits, and personnel rules shall be 
modeled after existing RFE/RL, Inc., personnel and 
compensation systems until the employees leave or retire." 
As a result, staff might not lose benefits such as their ' 
current pension plan, which is fully paid for by RFE/RL. 
Thus, converted staff may not suffer financially. 
Acknowledging this fact, OMB stated that immediate savings 
would not be realized from the retained staff. 

There are some opportunities to achieve per capita savings 
for employees under the excepted service. However, since 
no plan currently exists which details compensation and 
benefits, we cannot exactly determine where the savings 
will be achieved. It is possible, though, that immediate 
savings could be realized through the elimination of 
RFE/RL's tax protection payment to the 12 executive-level 
staff (a savings of about $545,000 per year) and a 
reduction in the post allowances for approximately 98 
executive and management-scale U.S. and third country1 
employees working overseas (currently at $2,488,848). 

Tax protection could be eliminated because RFE/RL employees 
in the excepted service might no longer be subject to 
German taxes. The post allowance could be reduced from 58 
percent of spendable income to 10 percent, the level U.S. 

'Post allowances are given to compensate U.S. federal or 
private sector employees for the higher cost of working 
abroad. To determine the amount of the allowance, the cost 
of living in a particular city overseas is compared to the 
cost of living in Washington, D.C. The U.S. government 
allowance accounts for advantages available only to U.S. 
employees such as military or employee operated 
commissaries. On the other hand, private businesses assume 
that all goods and services will be purchased on the 
foreign local market. 
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federal employees receive.' However, since employees 
brought in under the excepted service might retain their 
salary and benefits, it is not clear if such an allowance 
reduction could be implemented. Thus, initially, savings 
due to a reduction in post allowances could be smaller than 
anticipated. 

Furthermore, even if the post allowance were reduced for 
the 98 employees, these savings could be partially offset. 
.The population eligible for this benefit might increase 
under federalization because, in addition to the current 
management level employees, all U.S. and third country ' 
nationals-- regardless of grade --might be eligible for this 
allowance to be consistent with VOA practices. At this 
time, we do not know how large or small this population 
could be. 

Additional per capita savings will occur once RFE/RL staff 
are fully integrated into the federal general civil service 
schedule (GS). For example, civil servants contribute to 
their pension, whereas RFE/RL employees do not. 
Furthermore, OMB believes that integrating new employees 
into the GS system will eliminate the pay disparity between 
RFE/RL and VOA salaries for employees in similar positions. 

Nevertheless, substantial savings from a reduction in per 
capita costs would not be realized until a large percentage 
of the current employees left or were replaced by employees 
hired under the GS system. Executive branch officials 
informed us that downsizing RFE/RL in Germany is an 
immediate objective and that eliminating surrogate 
broadcasting to the region is a long-term goal. Therefore, 
it is unlikely that many new positions would be created or 
that vacated positions would be filled. Furthermore, the 
average age of an RFE/RL employee is approximately 48, and 
the average age at retirement is 64. If most people 
remained until they would normally retire, it would take 
about 16 years, or-until 
per capita savings would 
federalization. 

the year-2010, before significant 
begin accruing as a result of 

'Spendable income is defined by the Department of State as 
that portion of base salary available to an employee for 
the purchase of goods and services such as food, home 
furnishings, clothing and entertainment. 

6 GAO/NSIAD-93-286R International Broadcasting 



ENCLOSURE I ENCLOSURE I 

Cost of Local Hires in Federal 
Entity May Not Change 

Although we did not thoroughly analyze all the different 
compensation packages paid to German staff at RFE/RL, VOA, 
and the U.S. Embassy, our analyses of comparative salaries 
and principal benefits suggests that the compensation paid 
to local employees may not change substantially under 
federalization. 

RFE/RL German nationals would likely be eligible for the 
same compensation plan as their VOA counterparts (called I 
foreign service nationals, or FSNs) working under the 
auspices of the U.S. Embassy. This compensation package is 
based on surveys of local salaries, and the benefits 
package is based on prevailing practice. The Foreign 
Service Nationals Handbook states that "such payments (i.e. 
benefits) must conform to U.S. law and to German law. When 
the Department is precluded from following the prevailing 
practice because of U.S. or German law, the value of the 
benefit may be monetized and included in the salary." For 
example, the prevailing practice in Germany is a 38 hour 
workweek, while in the United States it is 40 hours. Thus, 
the U.S. embassy includes pay for the additional hours in 
the employees* salary. A comparison of RFE/RL and U.S. 
embassy compensation plans for German nationals indicates 
that compensation for FSNs may not be significantly 
different than that for RFE/RL's German national workforce. 

OVERHEAD COSTS OF FEDERALIZED 
ENTITY COULD REMAIN HIGH 

OMB is optimistic that federalizing RFE/RL will 
significantly reduce overhead costs in Germany as personnel 
and other administrative functions are assumed by USIA. 
However, we have not seen any studies that indicate the 
extent to which this reduction might occur and the 
resultant savings that would accrue. 

Even if one assumes that the number of RFE/RL's staff would 
be cut in half, to about 700 staff, it would be larger in 
size than the staffs of many embassies. Thus, it is 
reasonable to expect that RFE/RL would need to maintain 
support staff to handle some of the administrative burden. 
For example, personnel would be needed to manage the 
training and benefits for staff located in Germany. 
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Additionally, as a federal organization operating overseas, 
RFE/RL would be under the charge of the U.S. embassy or 
consulate. Like other U.S. agencies, RFE/RL could request 
administrative support, at a cost, from the Embassy in 
Bonn, the Consulate in Munich, the State Department's 
Regional Finance Cynter, or a Regional Administrative 
Management Center. This support could be for functions 
such as payroll, procurement, or management of the housing 

-P=w=- Enr .example., all VOA employees in Germany are 
dependent on the embassy for administrative support and 
reimburse the mission about $168,000 a year ($4,500 per 
person) for its services. 

State Department officials told us that to the best of 
their knowledge, no one had yet considered how this 
relationship would work, what impact this might have on the 
administrative capabilities of the State Department's 
facilities, and what this support would cost. 

Furthermore, this would come at a time when the State 
Department is significantly reducing its presence in 
Germany. If State did not assume these administrative 
duties, RFE/RL would need to retain more staff to continue 
these activities. 

'Through the Foreign Affairs Administrative Support Program 
(FAAS), an agency reimburses the Department of State for 
administrative support services. 
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ENCLOSURE II ENCLOSURE II 

Question 2. OMB asserts that "GAO roughly approximates the 
one-time consolidation costs (of downsizing RFE/RL and 
federalizing it under the Administration's proposal) at 
$130 million. Does GAO agree with this assertion? Is it 
possible that this number is higher? 

Our estimate of $130 million to downsize RFE/RL is based on 
the best information available. Given all of the 

.uncerta.ites involved in downsizing RFE/RL, it is possible 
that costs could increase or decrease depending on such 
factors as: I 

-- the outcome of the unresolved issues, 

-- the actual number of people to be terminated, and 

-- the number of transmitter sites to be retained. 

UNRESOLVED ISSUES COULD AFFECT 
TERMINATION COSTS 

Whether the U.S. government could assume the assets and 
liabilities of the corporation prior to federalization 
illustrates how uncertainties could affect the cost of 
downsizing RFE/RL. Among the uncertainties is whether 
RFE/RL would have to honor its personnel liabilities--such 
as severance pay and pensions --before the company is 
federalized or whether the U.S. government could assume 
these liabilities. For example, if RFE/RL has to honor its 
personnel liabilities prior to federalization, we estimated 
that such costs could increase by about $58 million. If 
this is not the case, the near term costs will be less. 
However, over time, these liabilities will continue to 
grow. 

COSTS TO TERMINATE EMPLOYEES 
DIFFICULT TO DETERMINE 

The complex procedures involved in terminating employees-- 
especially in Germany --and the absence of any plan 
detailing how many people would be terminated and where the 
cutbacks would occur-- makes it difficult to determine the 
cost of downsizing RFE/RL. The actual cost of downsizing 
could increase or decrease depending on the level of 
benefits paid to terminated employees, and the size of the 
cutback. 

9 GAO/NSIAD-93-286R International Broadcasting 



ENCLOSURE II ENCLOSURE II 

On an individual basis, we cannot accurately calculate how 
much RFE/RL would have to pay each of its terminated 
employees. In addition to severance pay, employees are 
eligible for "social compensation plan" payments. The 
amount of the benefit is negotiated by the works council'. 
We were informed that such compensation could equal 100 
percent of the severance pay. 

.&&o&her-.- issue affecting costs relates to RFE/RL's 
unfunded pension liability. We calculated.the company's 
pension liability as of October 1995, assuming that it 
would continue to meet its scheduled annual payments into' 
the plan. RFE/RL's pension liability as of that time is 
estimated at $32 million. While over the past few years 
RFE/RL has been able to reduce its unfunded liability 
through scheduled contributions, funding reductions may 
prohibit RFE/RL from making these contributions during 
fiscal years 1993-95. Thus, unfunded pension costs could 
rise and ultimately affect the cost of downsizing. 

DECISION ON NEED FOR RELAY STATIONS 
WILL AFFECT COSTS 

Finally, there are costs associated with shutting down 
RFE/RL transmitter sites. RFE/RL has three stations and 
one receiving site in Germany, two stations in Portugal, 
and one station in Spain. The costs to tear down buildings 
and dispose of all equipment and restore the property 
ranges from $1 million to $20 million per site. Until the 
executive branch determines which sites will be retained 
and which will be closed, reliable cost estimates can not 
be made. 

'The works council safeguards the interest of the employees 
in dealing with the employer. It is an elected body in all 
establishments that have 5 or more permanent employees. 
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ENCLOSURE III ENCLOSURE III 

Question 3. An OMB paper asserts that the "administrative 
support costs for Board for International Broadcasting 
(BIB) and RFE/RL total approximately 25 percent of total 
expenses. This compares with approximately 12 percent for 
the Voice of America.'* Does GAO agree with this assertion? 

Our review indicated that OMB's administrative support cost 
comparison may not be accurate. OMB made its comparison 
based on information it developed jointly with the Board 
for International Broadcasting for RFE/RL and with VOA. 

The way in which'expenditures are categorized--operating I 
versus administrative support--and different kinds of 
expenditures affect the outcome of the comparison. For 
example, VOA included $77.6 million for constructing new 
facilities in its operating expenses but RFE/RL did not. 
As a private corporation, RFE/RL's administrative costs 
include $4.4 million in potential severance costs but VOA's 
did not. Adjusting for these and other differences reduces 
RFE/RL's administrative support costs to 22 percent of its 
budget and increases VOA's administrative support costs to 
15 percent of its budget respectively. 

It must also be recognized that with the inherently higher 
cost to operate in Germany, it is not surprising that 
RFE/RL's administrative support costs as a percent of its 
budget are higher than VOA's. 

(711017) 
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